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MINUTES of the Joint Meeting of the Mayor, Borough Council, Board of Adjustment, Planning Board and Board of Education held on Monday, January 26, 2009 at 7:35 p.m., in the Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Mayor:


Michael Giordano Jr. 


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Robert E. Hitchcock

Lawrence La Ronde

Everett Merrill





Frank Righetti





Douglas Singleterry





Skip Stabile, Council President










Also present:

Michael Giordano Jr., Mayor





Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney 

Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Deputy Borough Clerk


Board of Education Members:





Thomas Allen





David Branan





Sandra Dodd (absent)





Kathleen Mullen (absent)





Drew Elliott Smith





Nancy Szaroleta





Linda Bond Nelson, Board President


Also Present:

Dr. Marilyn E. Birnbaum, Superintendent of Schools





Dr. Robert Rich, Assistant Superintendent of Schools

Donald Sternberg, Board Secretary

Board President Bond Nelson called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m. and read the following Notice of Compliance:


"Required advance notice of this meeting was filed with the Borough Clerk, submitted to the Courier News, the Star-Ledger and Comcast, posted at the Watchung School, Borough Hall and North Plainfield Memorial Library."


Mayor Giordano led all present in the Flag Salute.
AGENDA ITEMS:

1. 
Technology (Board of Education)  Ms. Bond-Nelson took up the School Board’s website.   Mrs. Forbes commented on her reactions to the website, and attempts to access it.  Dr. Rich advised that there are multiple types of access, with a district page, a school board page and individual school pages.  

Dr. Birnbaum added that the schools are also initiating an automated phone-based advisory system that would call pupils’ homes with important messages as needed.  The system would be available for urgent municipal messages with adequate advance notice.  It also has the capability to tailor messages by language, grades and school of the receiving number.   Ms. Bond-Nelson advised that there is a per-call fee charged by the vendor.  Mr. Hollod commented that one drawback of the “reverse 9-1-1” scheme is that cell phone numbers would be excluded unless the individual actually registers the number in question.  

She explained further details regarding various aspects of the schools’ website.  Mrs. Forbes interjected that it was evident that more than one webmaster had responsibility for the Board’s web presence.  Dr. Rich commented that there was a per-building webmaster responsibility on the web while the teachers each have their own assignment.  He added that there is a security system set up in layers.    

2.
 Residency (Board of Education)  Dr. Rich explained the new residency hotline now advertised on the website.  Dr. Birnbaum distributed literature regarding residency, saying that the website also carries the presentation.  She referenced state law and policy that apply.  Children domiciled within the district are clearly the responsibility of the schools; however, the Superintendent explained that the issue becomes more clouded when the child is living with adults other than their parents, such as an aunt or grandparents.  An affidavit is required when adults other than the parents are involved.  Further, there needs to be evidence of an economic hardship leading to the situation.  In the case of a homeless family lacking an address due to foreclosure or other cause, the old address where they resided remains in place as their place of domicile until they finally settle into a permanent address, in or out of the district.  Dr. Rich interjected that there were further extenuating circumstances that sometimes come into play, and Dr. Birnbaum remarked that the overall residency process is highly detailed and time-consuming, since between 700-800 residency investigations are performed annually.  There are approximately 600 new students registered per year.  The Superintendent volunteered that there are occasions where students are domiciled at some distance, and they accompany a parent to their place of work in North Plainfield.  The same problem occurs elsewhere in the state, and reports persist of North Plainfield families taking advantage of free pre-school programs in the neighboring City of Plainfield.

Dr. Rich spoke of the problem of illegal housing (out-of-code living situations) where families resist being investigated due to their residence when officials present themselves for a student residency finding.  Living situations have been discovered in garages, attics and basements.  The law requires that children shall be educated even if their families are illegal immigrants.  The Superintendent commented on expensive court cases where, even if the district prevails and fines are imposed, collection of the full amount is rare.  She added that as educators, they tend to be compassionate but are strict about the process.  Dr. Rich addressed possible cost savings from the removal of illegal students from the district.  It is a fallacy, since students are distributed through all grade levels, and there is minimal reduction in individual class sizes.  

3.
Administrative Costs   Mr. Sternberg discussed the importance of understanding such costs.  He drew a comparison of general administration costs between North Plainfield and other school districts throughout the state.   He reminded of the range of costs, which are very broad and like unto that experienced by any business.  In school administration, principals, their support staff and individual building expenses as well as certain director positions, staff dues and membership fees, travel and conference fees along with office supplies come into play.  Central administration includes the business office, its salaries and expenses, payroll, purchasing, insurance services and administration of food services and transportation.  Also included are leased purchases, interest services on temporary notes, purchased services for data, such as the accounting system and software and all dues and memberships.


He explained that the state caps the district’s administrative costs.  Prior year costs cannot be increased beyond CPI or the regional limit.  Costs are calculated on a per-pupil basis.  On that basis, North Plainfield costs have been consistently below the state average.   Student enrollment in the Borough has been essentially flat; in districts experiencing growth, the cost per pupil is effectively spread amongst higher numbers.


Administrative costs from budget year to budget year have been consistently declining.


Replying to comments that NJ School Boards Association dues seemed high, Mr. Sternberg explained that these are paid by virtually every school district in the state, and that the Association does provide a valuable range of services.  

4.
Shared Services Mr. Sternberg advised that gasoline purchases (with the Borough) are a big help.   Shared facilities and vehicles, such as heavy trucks and similar motor vehicles, are noteworthy.  Trees that would have been a major expense for the Board have been handled to great advantage by DPW.  A number of synergistic projects are handled together by the Board’s Buildings & Grounds and the Borough’s Public Works Dept.  Responding to Mr. Hitchcock, the Secretary remarked that the Board has skilled tradesmen on staff, such as electricians, plumbers and an asbestos abatement specialist that could assist the Borough when needed.   On the insurance front, the schools are part of a twenty-district joint insurance fund.   The schools regularly purchase at the county level and on state contract to assure best value.  Dr. Birnbaum asked about a possible shared cable TV channel.  Mr. Hollod advised that in Somerville, it is a mostly volunteer operation requiring a huge amount of effort and sometimes involves high school students as technicians and camera people.  


The Superintendent questioned what kind of capacity the cable company was providing.  Mr. Hollod replied that there were certain franchise requirements regarding access to cable by the schools.   He suggested speaking with people in other towns with an active cable TV commitment.   Mr. Phoenix reminded that what Comcast provides to the schools and municipalities is a function of the tariff which has historically been in place between the local cable company, the town and schools.  The City of Plainfield, he explained, has a larger cable presence with municipal and school channels.  It is an arrangement going back to a time when the cable company was a strictly local enterprise serving the three Plainfields, and the City was the largest of the three.  The cable company essentially owes North Plainfield its own channel and time on the system.  They are obligated to play back any air-worthy locally pre-recorded video source (tape or disc) as provided by the schools or town.  Mr. Bernstein confirmed that Comcast is obligated by state law to provide an access channel, but they have no requirement for technical support or funding to the Borough.  He added that competition from Verizon had caused the cable company to be less magnanimous.  Mr. Hollod said that communities that already had a strong local cable commitment had also been able to get cooperation from Verizon in the provision of local programming.  Mr. Phoenix reminded that every Borough school should be wired for cable reception per an earlier agreement that Comcast is required to uphold.  

5.
Field Usage  Mr. Hitchcock discussed various high school teams using fields such as West End.  Questions arose regarding toilet facilities at that field and others.    He said that the lack of facilities needed to be addressed.  Comments from alumni and others present were heard that the absence of appropriate sanitary facilities for athletes had endured for years.  Dr. Birnbaum said that she would check into it.  


Mr. La Ronde brought up the illegal use of town athletic fields, more precisely, athletic activities without appropriate permits.   The fields have been negatively impacted after serious expenditures for maintenance and upgrades.  He acknowledged that there might be cultural differences behind the usage of the fields, but that there are good reasons for regulating play. Regarding signage, he suggested there be outreach to families that there is no ban on small groups wishing to have a pick-up game, but that large gatherings were not permitted.  Mr. Sternberg advised that Officer Gaebel has patrolled the fields and will tell people to go home if the field is being used illegally by a large group.  If pressed, he will sign a complaint.  The Board Secretary added that residents should feel free to call the police if such activities are observed.


Mr. Singleterry asked about the current school funding formula.  Dr. Rich replied that correspondence from the State Dept. of Education had warned that the district should prepare for flat funding.  Mr. Sternberg confirmed that there were many questions regarding the level of support of the schools from the state.  


Mr. Hitchcock interjected that progress is continuing at the Vermeule Mansion, and that a North Plainfield High School Alumni Museum would be set up on the second floor of the building.  There will be a display of yearbooks and other interesting memorabilia.


Motion to adjourn by Mr. La Ronde, seconded by Mr. Hitchcock and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 9:33 p.m.
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Council President
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